# The Role of European Security Organisations in the Conflict in Ukraine

Zbyněk Dubský and Radka Havlová

The present conflict in Ukraine is considered one of the most significant crises in Europe since the disintegration of Yugoslavia. Moreover, it is taking place in a very specific area with special interests of external actors. The conflict, which has escalated into a war, has been regulated and, in fact, frozen, due to the participation of international organisations. This study focuses on the role of three European security organisations—the European Union (EU), the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE)—in the de-escalation and resolution of the conflict in Ukraine. The qualitative case study examines the ability of the selected organisations to take a position and enter the conflict. The study proves that the ability of an organisation to enter the conflict is, to a certain extent, determined by its position towards the conflict (resulting particularly from its membership) and by the tools available to it.

Keywords: Ukraine, Russia, NATO, EU, OSCE, security organisations conflict

#### Introduction

Due to its location, Ukraine has historically been significantly influenced both by Russia and the West. In fact, the current conflict in the country was triggered by the decision of Ukraine's president, Viktor Yanukovych, not to sign the Association Agreement with the European Union in November 2013. Since this time, the conflict has had a

Zbyněk Dubský, Radka Havlová, European Security Organisations in the Conflict in Ukraine, *Central European Journal of International and Security Studies* 11, no. 1: 31-57.



© 2017 CEJISS. Article is distributed under Open Access licence: Attribution - NonCommercial 3.0 Unported (cc by-nc 3.0).

strong international dimension with the involvement of Russia, the EU and the United States. By refusing to sign the Association Agreement, which would symbolically place Ukraine in the West and closer to the EU, Yanukovych chose an association with Russia by agreeing to accept the Russian offer of immediate loan to Ukraine. This led to demonstrations on Kiev's Independence Square (Maidan) with protesters demanding that the Association Agreement, which was understood to be a confirmation of the Western and pro-European orientation of Ukrainian foreign policy, be signed. In February 2014, the demonstrations escalated as protesters began demanding the resignation of Yanukovych as a reaction to an unsuccessful effort aimed at limiting the presidential powers through a return to full validity of the Constitution from 2004. The regime used force in an attempt to terminate the protests, resulting in fatal shootings of tens of demonstrators. Subsequently, the ousting of Yanukovych and growing separatism in the East led to the outbreak of war in Ukraine. The regions in the eastern part of Ukraine that traditionally have a deeper relation to the Russian Federation than to the EU did not approve of this 'EuroMaidan Revolution.' The situation in Ukraine further escalated after the annexation of the Crimean peninsula by the Russian Federation in February 2014.

The conflict in Ukraine has been thoroughly dissected in academic articles<sup>1</sup> and therefore we do not focus on a general analysis of it. The conflict and its impacts were clearly strongly internationalised and external actors, particularly security organisations, were clearly interested in its de-escalation. The article therefore focuses on analysis of the role of European security organisations—namely NATO, the EU<sup>2</sup> and osce—in the conflict, as these organisations played an important role in de-escalation and finding ways to resolution of the conflict. We set out with the conviction that all the monitored organisations were able to legitimately and legally enter the conflict due to their relation to Ukraine, as Ukraine is either a participating state of the organisation (OSCE) or has established quite strong ties to the organisation (NATO and the EU). From the methodological point of view, we are producing a qualitative case study which analyses the involvement of these three organisations in the conflict based primarily on the study of official documents of these organisations.

First, we analyse the ability of the selected security organisations to adopt a position towards the conflict, and should such a position be adopted, we analyse how the organisation was able to declare its position in its documents. Activities which stimulate and assist the conflicting parties in de-escalation and resolution are naturally of a more significant character with respect to the organisations' direct involvement in the conflict. These activities can be divided into those connected with the use of coercive diplomacy (military, diplomatic and economic)3 and the use of conflict resolution tools, which include a wide range of long-term and short-term field activities and the ability to act as a mediator in the conflict. We do not discuss the theoretical aspects of conflict resolution due to the limited scope of the article.4 Instead we focus on the tools which are of an operational character and are a direct reaction to the conflict, such as various diplomatic and civilian tools; the use of military force (e.g. peacekeeping) has been excluded due to the character of the conflict (involvement of significant external actors). It would be hypothetically possible with a United Nations Security Council (UNSC) mandate, though Russia, a permanent member of the UN Security Council, would certainly veto any UN motion to intervene militarily. The article discusses the involvement of the selected European security organisations until August 2016.

Zbyněk Dubský

Radka Havlová

## Ukraine and its relation to European Organisations

The gradual escalation of the conflict in Ukraine, turning violent in 2014, did not occur in a vacuum. After gaining independence in 1991, Ukraine became an integral part of the European security system. Ukraine became a participating state of the CSCE/OSCE after the disintegration of the USSR and adopted the treaties which were a part of the OSCE system (such as the Treaty on Conventional Armed Forces in Europe and the Treaty on Open Skies). The csce/osce significantly participated in the stabilisation of Ukraine, as various forms of CSCE/OSCE field activities have taken place in Ukraine since the 1990s. Ukrainian problems related to questions of nationality (especially in Crimea) have been also solved with the assistance of the OSCE, thanks in particular to the activities of the osce High Commissioner on National Minorities and the OSCE Mission to Ukraine from 1994 to 1999.5 Ukraine has also established close relations with NATO and the EU. The relationships with these organisations have become more significant not only at the formal level, but also in the form of practical cooperation that has impacted both Ukraine's internal transformation and external relations. Ukraine may have viewed its closer cooperation with

CEJISS I/2017 these organisations as a certain factor of stabilisation in the European area. This was possible as both organisations opened themselves up to cooperation with external actors as part of their transformation. Potential future Ukrainian membership in these Western organisations, particularly NATO, has not been fully ruled out due to the open door policy of these organisations. Ukraine participated in the Partnership for Peace in 1994, within which NATO provided assistance with modernisation of the participating countries' armies and assisted them in compilation of their military budgets by assisting them in their reform and increase of effectivity of these budgets. Ukraine also participated in joint exercises with NATO. Ukraine could thus intensify and transform its relations with NATO with the objective of reaching a certain compatibility in military, security and political fields. Ukraine also took part in international missions organized by NATO and supported their implementation, in particular the KFOR mission in Kosovo and the ISAF mission in Afghanistan. Ukraine also sent an entire contingent of 1,600 soldiers to Iraq in 2003 and participated in NATO's navy anti-piracy mission.6

The question of Ukraine's possible membership in NATO has been repeatedly discussed within NATO's open door policy. The Charter on a Distinctive Partnership was signed between NATO and Ukraine in June 1997 during the Madrid Summit. The charter explicitly states the areas of cooperation and mutual consultations. A special committee on NATO-Ukraine relations was established for this purpose. Ukraine was becoming a privileged partner of NATO, having a relationship similar to the relationship between NATO and Russia.7 The cooperation further intensified after adoption of the NATO-Ukraine Action Plan in November 2002, as this cooperation was clearly aimed at supporting Ukrainian efforts within Euro-Atlantic integration. 8 The NATO-Ukraine Action Plan focused on complex deepening and enlargement of the relations between NATO and Ukraine. Specific plans further dealt with political and economic topics, issues of broad security, information and legal problems and defence and military forces. 9 NATO was willing to move Ukraine from the 2002 NATO-Ukraine Action Plan to a Membership Action Plan (MAP) leading to future membership. However, due to the current conflict, this question remains open.10

Discussion surrounding Ukraine's membership in NATO intensified during the second half of the last decade. NATO membership required fulfilment of various political and military criteria, such as a stable po-

litical democratic system based on the shared values of NATO—free and just elections, rule of law, a free market economy, and civil management of the military and its democratic control. Other criteria included popular support of NATO membership and Ukrainian willingness to defend the shared values of the organisation. The state must also dispose of a military capacity to contribute to the collective defence, cooperate within the alliance structures, and achieve interoperability with other NATO members. The last criterion includes resolution of territorial disputes of a separatist character and disputes with neighbouring countries, as well as assurance of the position of minorities living in the state territory in accordance with osce principles. The criterion of unanimous political agreement of NATO member states to invite a state to accede to the treaty (based on Article 10 of the Washington Treaty) is of fundamental importance for any potential NATO candidate state. The basic assumption for NATO enlargement is derived from the consensus that the main objective of NATO enlargement is to support stability in Europe. Ukraine's potential membership in NATO was understood to be a furthering of this aim.

European Security Organisations in the Conflict in Ukraine

Ukraine decided to accede to the Membership Action Plan (MAP) in March 2008. This was understood as its first step on the road to NATO. This programme was approved at the NATO Summit in Washington and its main objective was to provide assistance to the candidate countries in their preparation for NATO membership. NATO understood the MAP as a tool to ensure that the candidate countries would enhance the alliance and not 'merely reap the advantages of membership.'12 Ukraine understood NATO membership to be of strategic importance for the country, as it provided firm guarantees for the maintenance of Ukrainian sovereignty, national identity and territorial integrity. It was thus understood to be a significant alternative to the somewhat neutral position of Ukraine as a country located between the West and Russia.

The question of Ukraine's fast entry into NATO was nevertheless problematic for many NATO member states (in particular France and Germany) and it was reflected in the refusal to put Ukraine on the MAP.<sup>13</sup> Russia viewed Ukrainian efforts to join NATO as a threat and exercised massive diplomatic pressure against the adoption of the MAP. At the NATO Summit in Bucharest in April 2008, NATO refused the MAP for Ukraine. Negotiations about Ukraine's NATO membership significantly slowed after the ascension of Yanukovych to the presidential

CEJISS I/2017 office in 2010; MAP adoption was postponed. Russia still feared the potential location of NATO military bases close to its borders, including in Ukraine, despite the fact that the question of Ukrainian integration in NATO had not been discussed significantly since 2008.<sup>14</sup> The Russian position did not change after 2010 when Ukraine officially rejected efforts to become a NATO member by adopting a new Foreign Policy Doctrine placing Ukraine in the so-called 'non-bloc status.'<sup>15</sup> The possibility of future Ukrainian membership in NATO thus became one of the main sources of dispute between NATO and the Russian Federation.<sup>16</sup>

The main reason for tensions between Russia and NATO issues from the strategic location of Ukraine and the dispute over Russian military bases in Crimea,<sup>17</sup> as Ukrainian membership in NATO would most likely influence further negotiations about the presence of a Russian military base on Ukrainian territory. The question is whether a NATO member could host military bases of non-NATO members.<sup>18</sup> John Kriendler in the report 'Ukrainian Membership in NATO: Benefits, Costs and Challenges' states that 'although it would be difficult to imagine any requirement for the stationing of substantial non-allied military forces in any allied country, other than temporarily and related to NATO or NATO-led operation, there is no NATO prohibition for such stationing if the allied host country were in agreement.'<sup>19</sup>

The relationship between the EU and Ukraine has developed without any official guarantee or acknowledgement that Ukraine may one day become a full member of the EU. The partnership was first initiated in the Partnership and Cooperation Agreement which came into effect in 1998. After 2003, the EU stressed the development of relations with Ukraine within the European neighbourhood policy and, since 2009, within the Eastern Partnership. Relations between the Eu and Ukraine have been characterised by a more ambitious driving force since the second half of the last decade, reflected in particular in closer political and economic cooperation resulting from the signing of a new agreement. The Ukrainian Orange Revolution of 2004 is considered a significant turning point in relations between the EU and Ukraine, as the EU tried to intensify its cooperation with Ukraine. 20 The Council of the EU expressed its support for the newly elected Ukrainian president Victor Yushchenko and the proposed reforms of the new government at the end of January 2005. The EU-Ukraine Action Plan was created as a basic tool of mutual cooperation which was expected to initiate new dynamics in relations. This was most clearly reflected at the EU- Ukraine Summit of September 2008, which stressed the shared values and common history of the EU and Ukraine and declared close cooperation also in foreign and security policy. Eastern partnership (EaP) after 2009 could be considered as ground-breaking by stressing the effort of the EU to play a stronger role in this part of Europe.<sup>21</sup>

The complicated negotiations regarding the association agreement became the decisive factor in relations between the EU and Ukraine.<sup>22</sup> The signature of the association agreement was meant to be confirmation of the clear geopolitical orientation of Ukraine, and in fact disabled the membership of Ukraine in the proposed Eurasian Union.<sup>23</sup> The EU expressed interest in deepening relations with Ukraine, but nevertheless stressed the fact that these relations have to be based on shared democratic standards and values. The agreement has not been signed or ratified although the negotiations were finalized by 2011 and ended in 2013.24 Should the association agreement be signed, Russia would be defeated—because it viewed the geopolitical situation in Ukraine as a zero-sum game<sup>25</sup>—as the association agreement would reflect significant change in the geopolitical orientation of Ukraine. EU officials, on the other hand, continuously stressed that association would be a win-win-win for EU. Ukraine and Russia.<sup>26</sup> This demonstrated that the integration of Ukraine to Western structures was understood as a breach of the strategic balance in Europe.<sup>27</sup>

More active participation of European organisations in the conflict in Ukraine—even though their participation seemed to be a logical step—was significantly complicated by their previous relations to the nation. Any discussions about the direct entry of NATO or EU into the conflict were crushed by the fact that the previous behaviour of these organisations (and the rather close relationship between Ukraine and these organisations) was an integral part of the development in Ukraine. Neither NATO nor the EU could have acted in an unbiased manner in the conflict because they openly and clearly supported the policy of the government which was established after the EuroMaidan. It therefore seemed natural to activate the osce as an important organisation of cooperative security and part of the Euro-Atlantic security architecture. The osce developed as a regional security organisation in a forum for political dialogue focused on questions of security and stability in Europe according to Chapter VIII of the UN Charter.28 However, after the end of the Cold War osce-participating states primarily preferred other forms of conflict resolution and organisations other

Zbyněk Dubský

Radka Havlová than the OSCE. The OSCE was frequently asked to perform actions for tactical reasons but did not play a significant role in security management.

CEJISS I/2017

Ukraine, like most of osce-participating states, considered Russia to be an aggressor and explicitly declared this. It was evident that the conflict could be solved only through cooperation at the European level and with the participation of Russia. On the other hand, relations towards Russia — with respect to its behaviour in Ukraine (in supporting the separatist states in Donbas) and in particular regarding the annexation of Crimea (breach of international law and security order in Europe) — could have been at the same time been characterised by the imposition of sanctions and limited cooperation with the nation. In addition to assistance to Ukraine, NATO and the EU significantly limited political cooperation with Russia and the EU also introduced several restrictions towards Russia. The osce could thus serve as a useful tool and a significant actor of stabilisation and de-escalation of the conflict; its active involvement not only stabilised the situation in Ukraine but also influenced the further development of this conflict. The OSCE therefore became the natural platform for dialogue about the conflict and representation of the international community in Ukraine.

## The position of the EU, NATO and the OSCE on the conflict in Ukraine

The crisis in Ukraine has had a direct impact on the security system in Europe. Therefore, it is not surprising that the conflict has become part of the discussions of the EU, NATO and the OSCE. The contrasting positions of the EU and NATO on one side, and the OSCE on the other, resulted from their respective relations with Ukraine and Russia. From the beginning, NATO and the EU viewed the Russian approach towards the crisis as aggressive and perceived the separation of Crimea and its subsequent annexation by Russia as a clear and gross violation of international law. The differences between the EU and NATO were of a more rhetorical character, relating chiefly to the extent of their rejection of Russia's actions. These differences could clearly be seen between the US and its European allies.

The EU strongly condemned and refused to recognise the illegal annexation of Crimea and Sevastopol by the Russian Federation in the European Council Conclusions of 20 to 21 March 2014. The EU stated

that it did not recognize the illegal referendum in Crimea, which was clearly at odds with the Ukrainian constitution. The EU also declared that Russia's actions clearly contradicted the Helsinki process, which contributed to overcoming factors dividing Europe and building a unified continent living in peace.<sup>29</sup> All EU and NATO member states supported the United Nations General Assembly Resolution presented by Germany, Latvia and Poland on 27 April 2014 under the title 'The territorial integrity of Ukraine.'30 The resolution refers to Article 2 of the UN Charter, which rejects the threat of the use of force in relations among nations and which calls for peaceful resolution of international disputes. The text was supported by 100 UN member states including all NATO and EU member states. The declaration undoubtedly tried to isolate Russia internationally after it annexed Crimea. EU member states further 'condemned the increasing inflows of fighters and weapons from the territory of the Russian Federation into Eastern Ukraine as well as the aggression by Russian armed forces on Ukrainian soil and called upon the Russian Federation to immediately withdraw all its military assets and forces from Ukraine'31 in the European Council Conclusions of 30 August 2014.

European Security Organisations in the Conflict in Ukraine

NATO also took a clear position towards the crisis after the annexation of Crimea. NATO issued a statement suggesting that 'Russia's aggressive actions against Ukraine have fundamentally challenged our vision of a Europe whole, free, and at peace,' and affirmed that NATO nations 'condemn in the strongest terms Russia's escalating illegal military intervention in Ukraine'<sup>32</sup> at its summit in Wales in September 2014. The resolution used strong language similar to the condemnation by the UNSC resolutions in the cases of Korea in 1950 and Kuwait in 1990, referring to Russia's actions as a 'breach.'<sup>33</sup> This specific case stressed that the 'violation of Ukraine's sovereignty and territorial integrity is a serious breach of international law and a major challenge to Euro-Atlantic security.'<sup>34</sup>

The OSCE as an organisation did not take a position towards the conflict mainly because Russia is a participating state of the OSCE. However, dramatic discussions took place within the Permanent Council of the OSCE concerning the situation in Ukraine in relation to the Russian aggression and the need to implement the Minsk agreements (discussed below) as well as the question of the kidnapping and illegal imprisonment of Ukrainian citizens by the Russian Federation.<sup>35</sup> Russia nevertheless refused to comment on the situation in Ukraine

in relation to the aggression or to participate in the discussions in any way. Russia's participation in the discussion on this point would have been understood by the Russian representatives as an accusation that Russia was an aggressor. It soon became evident that specific political decisions which defined the position of the organisation on the conflict in Ukraine were being taken by other organisations (the EU, NATO and, to a smaller extent, the UN) and at individual national levels. The OSCE did not influence these decisions in any significant way.<sup>36</sup> The OSCE thus adopted an unclear position and actually remained neutral in the conflict.

## The participation of the EU in the conflict in Ukraine

As a reaction to the conflict in Ukraine, the EU called, in particular, for the preservation of the internal unity of the EU. The EU as an international organisation was very active from the very beginning of the conflict, as the offer of the Association Agreement to Ukraine and its refusal became one of the initial causes of the protests at Maidan. On 21 February 2014, the Ministers of Foreign Affairs of Germany, France and Poland, along with the opposition and governmental forces of Ukraine, contributed to the signature of an agreement on the organisation of Ukrainian presidential elections by the end of 2014, punishment of those guilty of Maidan crimes and other measures. Further development in Ukraine resulting from the Maidan events had nevertheless been so fast that the agreement never came into effect. During the escalation of the crisis, the EU supported Ukraine by continually stressing maintaining continuity and deepening of relations with the EU, and by continuing to offer the signing and accelerated implementation of the Association Agreement. The EU also continued discussions on the cancellation of visa duties.

The EU also used sanction mechanism as a tool aimed at changing the behaviour of Russia, in particular trying to limit its active role in escalating the conflict in eastern Ukraine. The EU based its restrictive policy towards Russia on a three-tier strategy of sanctions. The first stage included an immediate freeze on the participation of Russia in selected international negotiations.<sup>37</sup> The second stage was initiated after the annexation of Crimea. New restrictive measures were calculated to target people responsible for misdeeds and/or close to President Vladimir Putin. As the EU does not recognise the policy of 'the il-

legal annexation of Crimea and Sevastopol,' it has imposed substantial restrictions on economic exchanges with the territory.<sup>38</sup>

EU policy changed fundamentally after the shooting-down of Malaysian Airlines passenger flight MH-17 on 17 July 2014. A third round of sanctions was initiated at the end of July 2014, which has been described as 'a shift from a focus on sanctioning individuals to sanctioning key sectors in the economy.'39 This third stage of sanctions not only had a direct economic impact on Russia, but also on EU member states. As Francesco Giumelli explained in the EUISS Chaillot Paper, international sanctions can affect other actors by coercing, constraining or signalling them.40 EU sanctions are meant to: 'signal to foreign target countries or domestic audiences dissatisfaction with certain policies, constrain the target countries or their leaders from undertaking future actions, or coerce a government into changing or reversing existing policies.'41 Imposing a wide range of sanctions that had an impact on economic cooperation also raised the question of whether the sanctions were in line with the normative understanding of Europe.<sup>42</sup> Hrant Kostanyan and Stefan Meister are convinced that 'the sanctions have become an important element in the Kremlin's policy of testing the unity of the EU member states. At the same time, however, together with low energy prices, the global economic slowdown and bad economic policy, they affect the Russian economy.'43

The EU also supported development in Ukraine by sending a mission within the framework of its Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP). The EU launched a civilian EU Advisory Mission (EUAM) to mentor and advise Ukrainian officials on civilian Security Sector Reform (SSR) on I December 2014. The mission aims to improve the accountability of Ukraine's security services and restore public confidence.<sup>44</sup>

## The participation of NATO in the conflict in Ukraine

NATO participated rather reluctantly in the conflict in Ukraine due to geopolitical sensitivity. It only declared its positions towards the conflict without taking substantive action. At the time when the crisis on the Maidan escalated, NATO as an organisation first appreciated the fact that the Ukrainian army had not participated in the crisis; the organisation also recalled how it had decided at its summit in Bucharest in 2008 that Ukraine would became a NATO member state in the future. Nevertheless, this did not mean that NATO would participate in

Zbyněk Dubský

Radka Havlová the conflict, nor did it constitute a promise of more significant NATO assistance to Ukraine.<sup>45</sup>

CEJISS I/2017

The events in Ukraine also presented a military challenge for NATO because the conflict was taking place within its borders. The objective was to keep each other informed about current developments in Ukraine as NATO first expected that the development in Ukraine was a political crisis which required a political solution. The aggressive behaviour of Russia, and its understood role in the fast escalation of the crisis into a war, led NATO not only to take a clear stand but also to use pressure on Russia. The aim was to create pressure on Russia while still leaving space for dialogue. NATO nevertheless interrupted all civilian and military cooperation with Russia after the annexation of Crimea, including the political dialogue at the level of ambassadors and in the NATO-Russia Council.46 The Secretary General of NATO repeatedly talked about the presence of Russian soldiers in the eastern part of Ukraine during the conflict. 47 NATO criticised the fact that Russian military instructors were training the separatists, equipping them with Russian weapons and military material, and that Russia was sending its soldiers to territories controlled by the separatists. The approach towards Russia as a combination of deterrence and an attempt at dialogue continues to be characteristic for NATO at a time when, after an almost two-year gap, the NATO-Russia Council meeting was held on 20 April 2016 (but ended without any tangible breakthrough).<sup>48</sup> In his opening remarks, the General Secretary of NATO stated that member states of the NATO have no intentions to 'isolate' Russia.49

In contrast, cooperation with Ukraine was supposed to be intensified. NATO focused in particular on assistance with defence reform and improvement of Ukrainian defence forces by providing consultations and assistance in army-building (new programmes with a focus on command, control and communications, logistics and standardisation, cyber defence, military career transition and strategic communications). NATO, however, refused to supply arms to Ukraine as NATO did not want to allow Russia's action in Ukraine to jeopardise progress for aspiring NATO-member nations. It was clear that NATO members were not prepared to use force to defend Ukraine as a sovereign state. On the other hand, it was agreed that the alliance would remain open to new members, although the foreign ministers refrained from mentioning Ukraine specifically. This was an important message to Russia

that it could not expect any authority, or even veto, over the future expansion of NATO.<sup>52</sup>

NATO therefore used deterrence and strengthened the military presence of NATO in Eastern Europe (nevertheless it never reached the level of significant military forces). Increase of military presence was gradual and was in part to deter Russia and in part a reaction to the mass snap-exercises conducted by Russia just across border. At the Warsaw Summit in July 2016, NATO leaders agreed to deploy four 'battalion-sized battle groups' in Poland and Baltic states.<sup>53</sup> NATO considers the use of coercive diplomacy tools a defensive measure and a direct response to the actions undertaken by Russia. Sharyl Cross has noted that 'NATO allies have repositioned equipment and forces in the Baltics, East-Central Europe and the Black Sea region' and 'additional multinational exercises among NATO allies and plans for military training are underway for Georgia, Moldova and Ukraine to enhance capacity to work alongside NATO forces as well as to provide for their own defence'.<sup>54</sup>

European Security Organisations in the Conflict in Ukraine

### The participation of the OSCE in the conflict in Ukraine

The OSCE has not been able to clearly declare its position towards the conflict in Ukraine due to both the consensual character of the organisation and the fact that Russia is an OSCE-participating state. Nevertheless, the OSCE was the only actor that was able to agree upon, and effectively use, conflict resolution tools as a distinctive platform for dialogue among the states directly involved in the crisis, and, to a certain extent, serve as a mediator in the conflict.

Ukraine was the presiding state of the OSCE in 2013. The annual December meeting of the OSCE Ministerial Council in Kiev took place at the time of the protests on the Maidan. Regarding the developments in Ukraine, the differences of opinion between the Russian and Ukrainian governments on the one hand, and the EU and NATO member states on the other, were already clearly visible. The OSCE Secretary General offered the use of conflict resolution tools to Ukraine; however, the Ukrainian chairmanship (representing one of the parties involved in the conflict) refused OSCE's mediation.<sup>55</sup> The OSCE has nevertheless been active in the conflict thanks to the flexible bureaucracy of the OSCE in Vienna and due to the very important role of the Swiss chair-

manship of the OSCE<sup>56</sup> that even appointed a OSCE Personal Envoy for Ukraine, Tim Guldimann.<sup>57</sup>

CEJISS 1/2017

The involvement of the OSCE deepened in March 2014 when the conflict in eastern Ukraine intensified. Eighteen osce-participating states (all NATO members) decided unilaterally to send unarmed military representatives based on Chapter III of the 2011 Vienna document on confidence and security-building measures.<sup>58</sup> The short-term monitoring activity under the umbrella of the OSCE did not require the consensus of all participating states. The osce subsequently used the opportunity to implement its long-term tools, in particular its so-called field activities. These included the establishment of a special monitoring mission at the Russian-Ukrainian border. The project co-ordinator with a long-term mandate also participated in the stabilisation of the situation in Ukraine. Its main objective was to assist local authorities in improvement of the legislative system, including maintaining the rule of law and preventing human rights abuses. The co-ordinator also provided training for persons responsible for organisation of the 2014 parliamentary elections, including several informational campaigns. A similar information campaign asking people to participate in local elections was also implemented in 2015.59 Additionally, the project co-ordinator had to react to the direct impacts of violence escalation and participated in activities which directly reacted to the impacts of violent conflict, including educational campaigns, publication of security rules for inhabitants regarding unexploded ammunition, and cooperation with the Ukrainian government in the field of police reforms and training new members of the OSCE police force.60

The OSCE entered the conflict in Ukraine in a significant way by sending a special long-term monitoring mission based on an official request by Ukraine. The OSCE thus enabled involvement of international observers on Ukrainian territory and became the most visibly involved member of the international community in the conflict. OSCE-participating states agreed on the necessity of implementing a monitoring mission, despite the fact that the opinion of Ukraine (and all other OSCE-participating states) regarding the annexation of Crimea and Russian activities in the eastern part of Ukraine, differed significantly from the Russian interpretation. The OSCE obviated this difference of opinion in the form of interpretative statements attached to the decision on the mission mandate. OSCE-participating states, unlike Russia, consider Crimea an integral part of the Ukrainian territory

and the breach of the territorial integrity of Ukraine was considered a significant violation of the most significant norms of international law, the CSCE Final Act, and all bilateral and multilateral contracts which guarantee Ukraine's territorial integrity, inviolability of borders and non-intervention in the nation's internal affairs. 63 The objective of the OSCE Special Monitoring Mission is to maintain stability in the territory, reduce tensions, facilitate dialogue, especially among all parties involved in the conflict in eastern Ukraine, 64 and support and control implementation of the so-called Minsk agreements. The mission's activities include monitoring of the conflict between the Ukrainian army and separatist forces, observance of cessation of hostilities, and control of weapon removal from the established security zone. The mission monitors and supports implementation of all principles and obligations of the OSCE and promotes cooperation among the OSCE executive structures, relevant actors in the international community and Ukrainian authorities. 65 The mission is comprised of several hundred unarmed observers. The first observers were on the spot 24 hours after their mandate was approved. 66 The maximum number of observers is limited to 1,000.67 Most observers are located along the so-called 'line of contact' and in Donbas, particularly in the Luhansk and Donetsk areas. 68 By sending the mission, the OSCE demonstrated its ability to become involved in the conflict although it is not able to discuss the question of Crimea's annexation or find a solution regarding its status. 69 Though the mandate of the mission officially covers the entire territory of Ukraine, the mission's observers are, in fact, not allowed to act in Crimea. It is also difficult to keep the mission impartial and independent, as the mission must manoeuvre in a political and diplomatic 'minefield,' balancing between the necessity of securing the approval of Russia and the ability to act on the spot and prevent Russia from reducing its credibility and neutrality.70

The OSCE Permanent Council decided to send another mission to Ukraine in the summer of 2014, as it was formally necessary to increase the transparency of the Ukrainian-Russian border. The Ukrainian government lost control over the entire length of the border during the conflict, it falling under control of the pro-Russian separatists. The Permanent Council Decision 1130—on the deployment of OSCE observers to two Russian checkpoints on the Russian-Ukrainian border from July 2014—granted a mandate to the OSCE Observer Mission to the two Russian checkpoints of Gukovo and Donetsk.<sup>71</sup> The

Zbyněk Dubský

Radka Havlová

decision recalled the Joint Declaration made in Berlin on 02 July 2014. which was adopted by the Ministries of Foreign Affairs of Germany, France, Ukraine and Russia and which called for a more transparent border. This mission is very small (approximately 20 observers) and one of its objectives is the monitoring of the two checkpoints at the Russian-Ukrainian border. Information about activities at the checkpoints are available to all OSCE-participating states. The mission contributes to a reduction of tensions and maintenance of stability when the Ukrainian security forces cannot objectively control the border; in fact, the mission substitutes the activities of Ukrainian security forces. Nevertheless, Russia has blocked the effort of some osce-participating states to enlarge the territorial scope of the mission to encompass a larger part of the Ukrainian-Russian border, including other checkpoints. The real contribution of the mission to the resolution of the conflict is thus rather limited; however, it cannot be neglected due to the fundamental importance of these two checkpoints for transit between Russia and Ukraine.72

By becoming part of the so-called Trilateral Contact Group composed of the representatives of Russia, Ukraine and the OSCE, the OSCE has played the role of mediator in the dialogue between Russia and Ukraine regarding the de-escalation of the conflict and stabilisation of the situation in eastern Ukraine.73 This was made possible by the fact that Russia refused the more active participation of the EU in the socalled 'Geneva format,' which would include the Ministers of Foreign Affairs of the USA, Russia, Ukraine and the EU. The fundamental form for the search of an agreement was the so-called 'Normandy format' created by France, Germany, Russia and Ukraine. The osce was represented by its ambassador, Heidi Tagliavin, who was appointed by the Swiss chairmanship,<sup>74</sup> and the office was subsequently taken over by Martin Sajdik in June 2015.75 Representatives of the self-declared separatist republics (Luhansk and Donetsk) also participated in these negotiations. This proved to be a fundamental format of dialogue, because it enabled the parties to reach agreement and sign the most important documents that led to de-escalation of the conflict, stabilisation of the territory and gradual facilitation of the conflict. The so-called 'Minsk protocol'—on ceasefire and initiation of a political process to conflict resolution—was signed in September 2014. An additional memorandum was signed in Minsk several days later, focusing on specific measures within the ceasefire. The Minsk protocols required an immediate

ceasefire, monitoring by the OSCE, and decentralisation of the power in Ukraine, with an emphasis on local administration in the Donetsk and Luhansk territories of Ukraine. The protocol granted new tasks to the Special Monitoring Mission of the OSCE, consisting in particular in monitoring of the ceasefire. The situation in eastern Ukraine nevertheless continued to escalate and the ceasefire was not maintained.

Against this backdrop, the leaders of the Normandy format met in the Belarusian capital of Minsk on 11 February 2015 to try to de-escalate the spiking conflict, once again agreeing to a ceasefire and working out a political solution to the conflict. The Trilateral Contact Group therefore adopted a 13-point package of measures for implementation of the Minsk agreements (Minsk 11) as comprehensive catalogue of undertakings, ranging from security to political, economic and constitutional changes.<sup>76</sup> The package repeatedly called for immediate ceasefire and withdrawal of heavy weapons from the line of contact, and adopted additional political and legal steps of conflict resolution.<sup>77</sup> A panel of eminent persons from the OSCE member states, including Russia, describes the fulfilment of the Minsk agreements as a 'starting point for the development of a sustainable political, military and economic settlement of the crisis in and around Ukraine.'78 Six points from this agreement were partially implemented: withdrawal of all heavy weapons and establishment of a security zone; monitoring and verification of ceasefire and withdrawal of heavy weapons by the OSCE; modalities of local elections in accordance with Ukrainian legislation and the law of Ukraine 'on interim local self-government'; exchange of prisoners; determination of the procedure for the full restoration of socioeconomic relations; and constitutional reform including decentralisation and special status for separatist held regions. Six points were not implemented: ceasefire; amnesty; humanitarian assistance; handover of control of the Russia-Ukraine border from the Ukrainian side to Kyiv; withdrawal of all foreign armed forces, military equipment and mercenaries; disarmament of all illegal groups; and holding elections in accordance with the OCSE standards and monitored by ODHIR. Only one point—the creation of trilateral working groups—was fully implemented, though with limited results.<sup>79</sup> The measures are of a consecutive character and can only be implemented upon successful implementation of the previous measures.80 Such a huge catalogue of adopted measures is a clear evidence that they are considered to be a certain 'road map' for peace-making activities.

European Security Organisations in the Conflict in Ukraine

The situation indeed partly de-escalated in 2015, but, so far, it has not been possible to fully implement the agreements. In the year 2016, Minsk 11 is still far from being in effect. Violations occur on a virtual daily basis and the withdrawal of heavy weapons is hard to fully verify. Instead of conflict resolution, we may rather witness a tendency for the conflict to become frozen. Minsk 11 is a step on the way to stopping escalation, rather than a final act leading to resolution. For Russia, the Minsk 11 agreement is a convenient political and diplomatic tool for sustaining the current state of 'not an entirely frozen conflict' in the east of Ukraine.<sup>81</sup> Hrant Kostanyan and Stefan Meister stated that 'the blame game between Ukraine and Russia for non-implementation of the Minsk agreements is ongoing.'<sup>82</sup> On one hand we can talk about Russian reluctance and on the other about Ukraine's indisposition to fulfil Minsk 11.

This does not, however, negate the specific mediating role that the osce played between Russia and Ukraine and how the organisation became an important guarantor of the Minsk agreements. The role of 'honourable mediator' was accepted by Ukraine, the pro-Russian separatists, Russia and the West.<sup>83</sup> The osce has thus proven to be the only channel that has enabled an agreement to be reached between the actors directly involved in the conflict by consensus at a time when hostile and hateful rhetoric has increased between Russia and Ukraine, and other communication channels and discussions have been limited or completely interrupted. The osce has therefore enabled communications between Ukraine and Russia regardless of the fact that many consider Russia to be an unreliable partner.<sup>84</sup>

#### Conclusion

The analysis above demonstrates that each of the three monitoring organisations showed a specific method of involvement in the conflict in Ukraine. All three organisations reacted very quickly to the escalation of the conflict, though their participation in conflict de-escalation and resolution efforts differed. The following table summarises the results of the analysis of participation of the EU, NATO and the OSCE in the conflict.

Whereas NATO and the EU clearly defined their position towards the conflict, supported the Ukrainian government, and defended the territorial integrity of Ukraine, the OSCE has not taken a clear position

Organisation	Position towards the conflict	Use of declaratory tools	Use of coercive diplomacy (military, diplomatic and economic tools)	Use of conflict resolution tools
EU	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partially (Field activities - limited)
NATO	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
OSCE	Yes	No	No	Yes (Field activities, mediation)

towards the conflict and its efforts have been aimed at de-escalation, freezing and possible resolution of the conflict in eastern Ukraine. NATO and EU member states clearly defined their position towards Russian behaviour and tried to not only punish Russia with the use of coercive diplomacy tools, but also attempted to modify Russia's behaviour, in particular by stopping support of the separatists in the eastern part of Ukraine. The crisis in Ukraine has become a significant test, in particular for the EU, with respect to the abilities of its transformative power. So On the other hand, the OSCE enabled formulation of a minimum possible common position of Russia and EU and NATO member states and activated the organisation in conflict de-escalation by sending missions or appointing the organisation to the role of a mediator in negotiations between Russia and Ukraine, as well as by guaranteeing the Minsk Accords.

The OSCE was the only organisation to become directly involved in the conflict. The simple fact that participating OSCE states have been able to agree on specific tools to be used in the conflict can be seen as a success. However, the viability of a peaceful resolution to the conflict and the actual implementation of the Minsk Agreements remain in question. We can similarly question the effectiveness of the tools used. The Russian Federation blocks the enlargement of the Special Monitoring Mission to the Russian-Ukrainian border and its activities in the long-term, and thus its added value is rather limited. It is rather paradoxical that thanks to the conflict in Ukraine, the OSCE has again become important as a Europe-wide forum and a security organisa-

Table 1, Participation of the EU, NATO and the OSCE in the conflict in Ukraine.

tion. This is happening at a time of further deterioration of relations between the West (the USA, the EU and other European countries) and Russia (plus Belarus and some Central Asian countries), which is clearly reflected in the Ukrainian conflict. This results from the relatively strongly shared political obligations which have their roots in the CSCE Final Act of 1975 and in the complex approach of the OSCE to security. OSCE has experience in operating even among non-allies and it can flexibly adapt to the situation. Its tools are therefore not connected with enforcement, but cover field activities including long-term and short-term missions. The OSCE has become a significant platform for conflict resolution for its participating states, particularly Russia.<sup>86</sup>

The results of this study point out an interesting fact: the frequently criticised complexity and flexibility (read: lack of hierarchy) of the security arrangement in Europe—which includes a large number of security organisations with a varying understanding of security and membership—is not necessarily a disadvantage for Europe. This can clearly be seen in the deteriorating security situation and escalation of the violent conflict in Ukraine: Despite clearly different interests of the individual actors and the limited possibility of involvement in conflict resolution, it has been possible to de-escalate and freeze the conflict with the participation of European security organisations.



ZBYNĚK DUBSKÝ is affiliated to the Faculty of International Relations, University of Economics, Prague and may be reached at <code>dubskyz@vse.cz</code>

RADKA HAVLOVÁ is affiliated to the Faculty of International Relations, University of Economics, Prague and may be reached at *havlova@vse.cz* 

The text was prepared within the specific research project of University of Economics, Prague "The Reaction of the International Community on Actual Challenges of Destabilisation of the Security Environment" (IGS VŠE No. F2/99/2017).

#### Notes

 See e.g. Sharyl Cross (2015), 'NATO-Russia security challenges in the aftermath of Ukraine conflict: managing Black Sea security and beyond,' Southeast European and Black Sea Studies, 15(2), pp. 151-177; Hiski Haukkala (2015), 'From Cooperative to Contested Europe? The Conflict in Ukraine as a Culmination of a Long-Term Crisis in EU-Russia Relations,' Journal of Contemporary European Studies, 23(1), pp. 25-40; Hanna Shelest (2015), 'After the Ukrainian crisis: Is there a place for Russia?,' Southeast European and Black Sea Studies, 15(2), pp. 191-201; Niklas I.M. Nováky (2015), 'Why so Soft? The European Union in Ukraine,' Contemporary Security Policy, 36(2), pp. 244-266; Richard E. Ericson and Lester A. Zeager (2015) 'Ukraine Crisis 2014: A Study of Russian-Western Strategic Interaction,' Peace Economics, Peace Science and Public Policy, 21(2), pp. 153-190; Elena Kropatcheva (2015),'The Evolution of Russia's OSCE Policy: From the Promises of the Helsinki Final Act to the Ukrainian Crisis', Journal of Contemporary European Studies, 23(1), pp. 6-24.

European Security Organisations in the Conflict in Ukraine

- 2. The EU is not a security organisation in the traditional understanding of this term and it was considered an example of economic and political integration. However, by the development of so-called 'common security and defence policy' (CSDP) as a part of the common foreign and security policy (CFSP) the integration process also acquired a security dimension, and the EU started to take over the role of a security organisation in its external activities. This was reflected in particular by sending of missions under the CSDP, by building of capacities and adoption of defence obligations in the Lisbon Treaty. Therefore the authors decided to include the European Union in their analysis of the role of international organizations in de-escalating the conflict in Ukraine.
- 3. For the purpose of this study we understand coercive diplomacy as a diplomatic strategy with a degree of limited coercion. This includes diplomatic, economic and military measures and one of the important tools is represented also by sanctions. Coercive diplomacy may nevertheless also include the threat of use of force. Bruce Jentleson stated that: 'Carrots may be included, but, by definition, so too are sticks. The sticks can include economic sanctions as well as military force.' Bruce Jentleson (2006) Coercive Diplomacy: Scope and Limits in the Contemporary World, Policy Analysis Brief, The Stanley Foundation, available at: <a href="http://stanleyfdn.org/publications/pab/pabo6CoerDip.pdf">http://stanleyfdn.org/publications/pab/pabo6CoerDip.pdf</a>? (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 4. The conflict resolution theories and the individual conflict resolution tools are discussed in a wide range of sources such as Oliver Ramsbotham, Tom Woodhouse, Hugh Miall (2011), Contemporary Conflict Resolution (3rd Edition), Polity; David P. Barash and Charles P. Webel (2002), Peace and Conflict Studies, Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications; Jacob Bercovitch and Victor Kremenyuk and I. William Zartman (2009), The SAGE Handbook of Conflict Resolution, Los Angeles: SAGE Publications; Michael S. Lund (1996), Preventing Violent Conflict: A Strategy for Preventive Diplomacy, United States Institute of Peace.
- 5. Volodymyr Kulyk (2002), Revisiting A Success Story: Implementation of the Recommendations of the OSCE High Commissioner on National Minorities to Ukraine, 1994-2001, Working Paper 6, CORE. available at: <a href="https://ifsh.de/file-core/documents/32\_core\_Working\_Paper\_6.pdf">https://ifsh.de/file-core/documents/32\_core\_Working\_Paper\_6.pdf</a> (accessed og February 2016) and Natalie Mychajlyszyn (1998), The OSCE in Crimea, Helsinki Monitor, 9(4), pp 30 43.
- 6. Dinoj K. Upadhyay (2016), NATO Warsaw Summit: Outcomes and Implications, 1CWA Issue Brief, available at: <a href="http://www.icwa.in/pdfs/18/2014/NATOWARSAWSummit1B02082016.pdf">http://www.icwa.in/pdfs/18/2014/NATOWARSAWSummit1B02082016.pdf</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).

- 7. Charter on a Distinctive Partnership between the North Atlantic Treaty Organization and Ukraine (1997), available at: < http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official\_texts\_25457.htm> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 8. Taras Kuzio (2003), Ukraine's relations with the west: disinterest, partnership, disillusionment, *European Security*, 12(2), pp. 30-32.
- 9. *NATO-Ukraine Action plan* (2002), available at: <a href="http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official\_texts\_19547.htm"> (accessed 20 July 2016)</a>
- 10. Taras Kuzio (2003), Ukraine's relations with the west: disinterest, partnership, disillusionment, *European Security*, 12(2), p. 31.
- II. *Study on NATO enlargement* (1995), Brussels: North Atlantic Council, available at: <a href="http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official\_texts\_24733.htm">http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official\_texts\_24733.htm</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 12. Claire Bigg (2008), What Is A Membership Action Plan?', *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, available at: <a href="http://www.rferl.org/content/article/1079718">http://www.rferl.org/content/article/1079718</a>. html> (accessed og January 2016).
- 13. Steven Erlangerand and Steven Lee Myers (2008), NATO Allies Oppose Bush on Georgia and Ukraine, The New York Times, April 3 available at: <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2008/04/03/world/europe/03nato.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2008/04/03/world/europe/03nato.html</a> (accessed oo February 2016).
- 14. Stephen Larrabee (2010), Russia, Ukraine, and Central Europe: the return of geopolitics, *Journal of international affairs*, 63(2).
- 15. Hanna Shelest (2015), 'After the Ukrainian crisis: Is there a place for Russia?', Southeast European and Black Sea Studies, 15(2), p. 193.
- Sharyl Cross (2015), 'NATO-Russia security challenges in the aftermath of Ukraine conflict: managing Black Sea security and beyond', Southeast European and Black Sea Studies, 15(2), p. 155.
- 17. Based on the original agreement between Russia and Ukraine, the Russian Black Sea Fleet would be displaced from these military bases by 2017. The Russian president Dimitri Medvedev and the Ukrainian president Viktor Yanukovych agreed in 2010 to prolong the treaty on lease of the military base in the Ukrainian city of Sevastopol to Russia until 2042. Hanna Shelest (2015), 'After the Ukrainian crisis: Is there a place for Russia?', Southeast European and Black Sea Studies, 15(2), p. 193.
- 18. M. Wesley Shoemaker (2012), Russia and The Commonwealth of Independent States 2012, 43rd Edition, Stryker Post, p. 173.
- 19. John Kriendler (2007), Ukrainian Membership in NATO: Benefits, Costs and Challenges, Occasional paper series, George C. Marshall Center for Security Studies, No. 12, available at: <a href="http://oai.dtic.mil/oai/oai/verb=get-Record&metadataPrefix=html&identifier=ADA478859">http://oai.dtic.mil/oai/oai/verb=get-Record&metadataPrefix=html&identifier=ADA478859</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 20. Elena Korosteleva (2012), 'The European Union and Its Eastern Neighbours: Towards a More Ambitious Partnership', London: Routledge, p. 85.
- 21. Gunta Pastore (2014), The EU-Ukraine Association Agreement prior to the Vilnius Eastern Partnership Summit, Baltic Journal of European Studies, 4(2) available at: <a href="https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/j/bjes.2014.4.issue-2/bjes-2014-0012/bjes-2014-0012.xml">https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/j/bjes.2014.4.issue-2/bjes-2014-0012/bjes-2014-0012.xml</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 22. Gunta Pastore (2014), The EU-Ukraine Association Agreement prior to the Vilnius Eastern Partnership Summit, Baltic Journal of European Studies, 4(2), available at: <a href="https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/j/">https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/j/</a>

**CEJISS** 

1/2017

- bjes.2014.4.issue-2/bjes-2014-0012/bjes-2014-0012.xml> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 23. Rilka Dragneva-Lewers and Kataryna Wolczuk (2015), Trade and geopolitics: should the EU engage with the Eurasian Economic Union? Policy Brief, European Policy Centre, available at: <a href="https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2604941">https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2604941</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 24. The last step in concluding this relationship required the signature of the association agreement which was nevertheless conditioned by the successful ratification of the agreement based on the internal development in Ukraine (the main problem lay in the imprisonment of the former Ukrainian Prime Minister Yulia Tymoshenko). Russia also took direct steps (in particular concerning restrictions on Ukrainian exports) in the second half of 2013 when the association agreement was ready for signing, to prevent Ukrainian association with the EU. It is nevertheless of fundamental importance that this conflict occurred at a time when relations between Western countries and Russia in general had deteriorated significantly. The further approach of Ukraine to the West was in general understood as a significant moment of change in the quality of relations not only by Russia but also by Western countries. Stephen F. Larrabee (2010), Russia, Ukraine, and Central Europe: The Return of Geopolitics, *Journal of International Affairs*, 63(2), pp. 33-52.
- 25. Compare: Vsevolod Samokhvalov (2007), 'Relations in the Russia-Ukraine-EU triangle: 'zero-sum game' or not?,' Occasional Paper No68, EU ISS Paris, available at: < http://www.iss.europa.eu/uploads/media/occ68.pdf> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 26. Hiski Haukkala (2015), 'From Cooperative to Contested Europe? The Conflict in Ukraine as a Culmination of a Long-Term Crisis in EU-Russia Relations,' Journal of Contemporary European Studies, 23(1), pp. 25-40.
- 27. Stephen F. Larrabee (2010), Russia, Ukraine, and Central Europe: The Return of Geopolitics, *Journal of International Affairs*, 63(2), pp. 33-52.
- 28. It is considered a primary tool for early warning, conflict prevention, conflict management and post-conflict reconstruction. *Charter for European Security* (1999), Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, Istanbul summit, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/mc/17502?download=true">http://www.osce.org/mc/17502?download=true</a>> (accessed og February 2016).
- 29. European Council Conclusions 20/21 March 2014 (2014), *European Union*, available at: <a href="http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms\_data/docs/pressdata/en/ec/141749.pdf">http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms\_data/docs/pressdata/en/ec/141749.pdf</a> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 30. Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 27 March 2014 68/262. Territorial integrity of Ukraine (2014), United Nations available at: <a href="http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/a\_res\_68\_262.pdf">http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/a\_res\_68\_262.pdf</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 31. Special meeting of the European Council (30 August 2014) Conclusions (2014), *European Union*, available at: <a href="http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/meetings/european-council/2014/08/30/">http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/meetings/european-council/2014/08/30/</a> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 32. Wales Summit Declaration (2014), *NATO*, available at: <a href="http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official\_texts\_112964.htm">http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official\_texts\_112964.htm</a> (accessed og January 2016)
- 33. Jan Eichler (2015), 'Mezinárodní souvislosti války na Ukrajině', *Vojenské rozhledy*, 24(56), pp. 5–19.
- 34. Wales Summit Declaration (2014), NATO, available at: <a href="http://www.nato.">http://www.nato.</a>

Zbyněk Dubský

Radka Havlová

- int/cps/en/natohq/official\_texts\_112964.htm> (accessed o9 January 2016).
- 35. 1079th Plenary Meeting of the Permanent Council (2015), *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/pc/204126?page=1">http://www.osce.org/pc/204126?page=1</a> (accessed o9 January 2016).
- CEJISS I/2017
- 36. Stefan Lehne (2015), 'Reviving the OSCE: European Security and the Ukraine Crisis', Carnegie Europe Carnegie Endowment for International Peace available at: <a href="http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6">http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6</a> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 37. The diplomatic measures included the organisation of the G7 summit in Brussels on 04 to 05 June 2014 instead of the planned G8 summit in Sochi; the organisation has been meeting in the G7 form since then. The EU member states also supported the suspension of negotiations over Russia's joining the OECD and the International Energy Agency. The EU also cancelled the EU-Russia summit and no regular bilateral meetings have taken place since then; regular meetings at the level of the EU member states have been also limited. Negotiations on the new Agreement between the EU and Russia on the strategic partnership (it was supposed to substitute the Partnership and Cooperation Agreement from 1997) have been also suspended as a reaction to the conflict in Ukraine. Hiski Haukkala (2015), 'From Cooperative to Contested Europe? The Conflict in Ukraine as a Culmination of a Long-Term Crisis in EU-Russia Relations,' *Journal of Contemporary European Studies*, 23(1), p. 35.
- 38. These restrictive measures applied to asset freezes and visa bans and have been gradually implemented to approximately 150 persons and 40 entities that were subject to a freeze of their assets in the EU. They included, in particular, persons and entities responsible for action over the territorial integrity of Ukraine, but also persons providing support to Russian decision-makers. The list also included 13 entities in Crimea and Sevastopol that were confiscated or that have benefitted from a transfer of ownership contrary to Ukrainian law. Council Regulation (EU) No 692/2014 of 23 June 2014 concerning restrictive measures in response to the illegal annexation of Crimea and Sevastopol (2014), European Union, available at: <a href="http://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:02014R0692-2014122">http://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:02014R0692-2014122</a> o&qid=1444987014323&from=EN> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 39. Generally speaking, four different fields within the economic sanctions emerged on which the restrictive measures focus. The sanctions applies to the capital market, to weapons, to the limitation of the export of goods and technologies of dual-use and to the export of sensitive technologies for the oil industry and related fields. Hiski Haukkala (2015), 'From Cooperative to Contested Europe? The Conflict in Ukraine as a Culmination of a Long-Term Crisis in EU-Russia Relations,' *Journal of Contemporary European Studies*, 23(1), p. 35.
- 40. Francesco Giumelli (2013) 'How EU sanctions work: a new narrative,' Chaillot Paper No129, EU 188, Paris, available at: < http://www.iss.europa.eu/uploads/media/Chaillot\_129.pdf> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 41. Iana Dreyer and Nicu Popescu (2014), 'Do sanctions against Russia work?', Brief, Euiss, Paris, available at: <a href="http://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/35967253/Brief\_35\_Russia\_sanctions.pdf?awsaccessKeyld=a-KIAJ56TQJRTWSMTNPEA&Expires=1478258092&Signature=YjCuEyEz%2F-wdpipygcnn6wdx8vty%3D&response-content-disposition=in-

- line%3B%2ofilename%3DDo\_sanctions\_on\_Russia\_work.pdf> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 42. Compare Klaus Brummer (2009), 'Imposing Sanctions: The Not So 'Normative Power Europe,' *European Foreign Affairs Review*, Issue 2, pp. 191–207.
- 43. The consensus for sanctions in the EU is in question. In particular, Italy, Greece, Cyprus, Austria and Hungary, and some politicians in Germany and France, have come out against extending sanctions. Hrant Kostanyan and Stefan Meister (2016), 'Ukraine, Russia and the EU: Breaking the deadlock in the Minsk process,' No. 423, CEPS Working Document, available at: <a href="https://www.ceps.eu/publications/ukraine-russia-and-eu-breaking-deadlock-minsk-process">https://www.ceps.eu/publications/ukraine-russia-and-eu-breaking-deadlock-minsk-process</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 44. Niklas I.M. Nováky (2015), 'Why so Soft? The European Union in Ukraine,' *Contemporary Security Policy*, 36(2), pp. 244-266.
- 45. Sharyl Cross (2015), 'NATO-Russia security challenges in the aftermath of Ukraine conflict: managing Black Sea security and beyond,' *Southeast European and Black Sea Studies*, 15(2), p. 174.
- 46. In fact, NATO officials have stated that while cancelling a meeting of the NATO-Russia Council it was Russia who interrupted dialogue.
- 47. 'Strong Russian presence in eastern Ukraine: NATO chief' (2015), available at: <a href="https://www.yahoo.com/news/strong-russian-presence-eastern-ukraine-nato-chief-112850069.html?ref=gs">https://www.yahoo.com/news/strong-russian-presence-eastern-ukraine-nato-chief-112850069.html?ref=gs</a> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 48. Julian Borger (2016), 'NATO-Russia Council Talks Fail to Iron Out Differences,' *The Guardian*, April 20, 2016, available at: <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/apr/20/nato-russia-council-talks-fail-iron-out-differences-jens-stoltenberg">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/apr/20/nato-russia-council-talks-fail-iron-out-differences-jens-stoltenberg</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 49. Stoltenberg: 'Russia Cannot and Should Not be Isolated,' Deutsche Welle, July 8, 2016, available at: <a href="http://www.dw.com/en/stoltenberg-russia-cannot-and-should-not-be-isolated/av-19389503">http://www.dw.com/en/stoltenberg-russia-cannot-and-should-not-be-isolated/av-19389503</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 50. Joint Statement of the NATO-Ukraine Commission (2014), available at: <a href="http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_112695.htm">http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_112695.htm</a> > (accessed og lanuary 2016).
- 51. Sharyl Cross (2015), 'NATO-Russia security challenges in the aftermath of Ukraine conflict: managing Black Sea security and beyond,' *Southeast European and Black Sea Studies*, 15(2), p. 174.
- 52. Ibid
- 53. Dinoj K Upadhyay (2016), 'NATO Warsaw Summit: Outcomes and Implications,' ICWA Issue Brief, available at: <a href="http://www.icwa.in/pdfs/1B/2014/NATOWARSAWSummit1B02082016.pdf">http://www.icwa.in/pdfs/1B/2014/NATOWARSAWSummit1B02082016.pdf</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 54. Sharyl Cross (2015), 'NATO-Russia security challenges in the aftermath of Ukraine conflict: managing Black Sea security and beyond', *Southeast European and Black Sea Studies*, 15(2), p. 161.
- 55. Elena Kropatcheva (2015) 'The Evolution of Russia's OSCE Policy: From the Promises of the Helsinki Final Act to the Ukrainian Crisis,' *Journal of Contemporary European Studies*, 23(1), p. 16
- 56. Dennis Sammut and Joseph D'Urso (2015), 'The Special Monitoring Mission in Ukraine: A Useful but Flawed osce Tool,' Policy Brief, European Policy Centre, available at: <a href="http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/1/pub\_5511\_the\_special\_monitoring\_mission\_in\_ukraine.pdf">http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/1/pub\_5511\_the\_special\_monitoring\_mission\_in\_ukraine.pdf</a>> (accessed og January 2016).
- 57. Elena Kropatcheva (2015) 'The Evolution of Russia's OSCE Policy: From the Promises of the Helsinki Final Act to the Ukrainian Crisis', *Journal of Con-*

European Security Organisations in the Conflict in Ukraine

- temporary European Studies, 23(1), p. 16.
- 58. Dennis Sammut and Joseph D'Urso (2015), 'The Special Monitoring Mission in Ukraine: A Useful but Flawed osce Tool,' Policy Brief, European Policy Center, available at: <a href="http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/1/pub\_5511\_the\_special\_monitoring\_mission\_in\_ukraine.pdf">http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/1/pub\_5511\_the\_special\_monitoring\_mission\_in\_ukraine.pdf</a>> (accessed og January 2016).

- 59. Raising awareness ahead of local elections in Ukraine, (2015), Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/ukraine/192456">http://www.osce.org/ukraine/192456</a> (accessed o9 January 2016).
- 60. Helping to build Ukraine's new police force, (2015), *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/ukraine/202876">http://www.osce.org/ukraine/202876</a> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 61. Dennis Sammut and Joseph D'Urso (2015), 'The Special Monitoring Mission in Ukraine: A Useful but Flawed OSCE Tool,' Policy Brief, European Policy Centre, available at: <a href="http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/I/pub\_5511\_the\_special monitoring mission in ukraine.pdf">http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/I/pub\_5511\_the\_special monitoring mission in ukraine.pdf</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 62. Decision on Deployment of an OSCE Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine, (OSCE PC Decision No. 1117) (2014), *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/pc/116747?download=true">http://www.osce.org/pc/116747?download=true</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Claus Neukirch (2015), 'The Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine: Operational Challenges and New Horizons,' in: OSCE Yearbook 2014, Institute for Peace Research and Security Policy at the University of Hamburg / IFSH, pp. 181 198.
- 65. Decision on Deployment of an OSCE Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine, (OSCE PC Decision No. 1117) (2014), *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/pc/116747">http://www.osce.org/pc/116747</a>?download=true> (accessed og January 2016).
- 66. Stefan Lehne (2015), 'Reviving the OSCE: European Security and the Ukraine Crisis,' Carnegie Europe Carnegie Endowment for International Peace available at: <a href="http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6">http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 67. OSCE Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine The Facts (2015), *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/ukraine-smm/116879">http://www.osce.org/ukraine-smm/116879</a>> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 68. Paul Ivan (2015), 'The Ukraine crisis and the demise of the European security order,' Policy Brief, European Policy Centre, available at: <a href="http://www.epc.eu/documents/uploads/pub\_6153\_the\_ukraine\_crisis.pdf">http://www.epc.eu/documents/uploads/pub\_6153\_the\_ukraine\_crisis.pdf</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 69. Elena Kropatcheva (2015), The Evolution of Russia's OSCE Policy: From the Promises of the Helsinki Final Act to the Ukrainian Crisis, *Journal of Contemporary European Studies*, 23(1), p. 17.
- 70. Dennis Sammut and Joseph D'Urso (2015), 'The Special Monitoring Mission in Ukraine: A Useful but Flawed OSCE Tool,' Policy Brief, European Policy Center, available at: <a href="http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/1/pub\_5511\_the\_special\_monitoring\_mission\_in\_ukraine.pdf">http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/1/pub\_5511\_the\_special\_monitoring\_mission\_in\_ukraine.pdf</a> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 71. Permanent Council Decision No. 1130 (2014). *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/pc/121826">http://www.osce.org/pc/121826</a> (accessed o9 January 2016).
- 72. Stefan Lehne (2015), 'Reviving the OSCE: European Security and the Ukraine

- Crisis,' Carnegie Europe Carnegie Endowment for International Peace available at: <a href="http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6">http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 73. Claus Neukirch (2015), 'The Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine: Operational Challenges and New Horizons,' in: OSCE Yearbook 2014, Institute for Peace Research and Security Policy at the University of Hamburg / IFSH, pp. 181 198.
- 74. Stefan Lehne (2015), 'Reviving the OSCE: European Security and the Ukraine Crisis,' Carnegie Europe Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, available at: <a href="http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6">http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 75. Ambassador Martin Sajdik (2015), *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe* available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/node/134136">http://www.osce.org/node/134136</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 76. Robert Golanski (2016), 'One year after Minsk II: consequences and progress,' European View, Springerlink, 15 (1), pp. 70 available at: < http://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12290-016-0398-2> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 77. OSCE response to the crisis in and around Ukraine, *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, available at: <a href="http://www.osce.org/home/125575?download=true">http://www.osce.org/home/125575?download=true</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 78. 'Back to diplomacy,' Final Report and Recommendations of the Panel of Eminent Persons on European Security as a Common Project, November 2015, p. 13, available at: <a href="https://www.osce.org/networks/205846?download=true">www.osce.org/networks/205846?download=true</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 79. Hrant Kostanyan and Stefan Meister (2016), 'Ukraine, Russia and the EU Breaking the deadlock in the Minsk process,' No. 423, CEPS Working Document, available at: <a href="https://www.ceps.eu/publications/ukraine-russia-and-eu-breaking-deadlock-minsk-process">https://www.ceps.eu/publications/ukraine-russia-and-eu-breaking-deadlock-minsk-process</a> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 80. Stefan Lehne (2015), 'Reviving the OSCE: European Security and the Ukraine Crisis,' Carnegie Europe Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, available at: <a href="http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6">http://carnegieeurope.eu/2015/09/22/reviving-osce-europe-an-security-and-ukraine-crisis/iio6</a> (accessed og January 2016).
- 81. Robert Golanski (2016), 'One year after Minsk II: consequences and progress,' European View, Springerlink , 15 (1), pp. 70 available at: < http://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12290-016-0398-2> (accessed 20 July 2016).
- 82. Hrant Kostanyan and Stefan Meister (2016), 'Ukraine, Russia and the EU: Breaking the deadlock in the Minsk process,'No. 423, CEPS Working Document, available at: <a href="https://www.ceps.eu/publications/ukraine-russia-and-eu-breaking-deadlock-minsk-process">https://www.ceps.eu/publications/ukraine-russia-and-eu-breaking-deadlock-minsk-process</a> (accessed 20 July 2016)
- 83. Dennis Sammut and Joseph D'Urso (2015), 'The Special Monitoring Mission in Ukraine: A Useful but Flawed OSCE Tool,' Policy Brief, European Policy Center, available at: <a href="http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/1/pub\_5511\_the\_special\_monitoring\_mission\_in\_ukraine.pdf">http://aei.pitt.edu/63784/1/pub\_5511\_the\_special\_monitoring\_mission\_in\_ukraine.pdf</a> (accessed 09 January 2016).
- 84. Hanna Shelest (2015), 'After the Ukrainian crisis: Is there a place for Russia?,' Southeast European and Black Sea Studies, 15(2), pp. 191-201.
- 85. Serena Giusti (2016), "The EU's Transformative Power Challenged in Ukraine," European Foreign Affairs Review, Issue 2, pp. 165–183.
- 86. Elena Kropatcheva (2015), 'The Evolution of Russia's OSCE Policy: From the Promises of the Helsinki Final Act to the Ukrainian Crisis,' *Journal of Contemporary European Studies*, 23(1), p. 18.

Zbyněk Dubský

Radka Havlová